Finance Commission Minutes
September 13, 2022 
Page 8 of 8

[bookmark: _GoBack]Finance Commission
Meeting Minutes
September 13, 2022


Roll Call/Announcements

The Finance Commission (FC) meeting was called to order at 6:30 p.m.  Chair Davies called the roll.

Commissioners Present:	Bruce Bester, Wanda Davies, Sandra Klein-Hegge, John Murray, Dan Sagisser and Sadiq Dahir

Commissioners Absent:	Siafa Barclay

Staff Present:	Finance Director Michelle Pietrick 


Receive Public Comments

There being no one present wishing to speak to the Commission on an item not on the agenda, the Chair moved to the next agenda item.


Approval of Meeting Minutes

Chair Davies asked if the Commission had any revisions to the August 24, 2022 minutes.

Commissioner Bester stated he had one proposed addition.  Line 150 the following language should be added: “The observation is that our audited financial statements show a gain 17.9 percent in 2021, which seems higher than necessary to stay healthy.  Does this present an opportunity to carefully look at the levy for 2023.”

Commissioner Dahir moved, seconded by Commissioner Sagisser to approve the August 24, 2022 meeting minutes as amended.  The motion carried unanimously.


Receive Finance Commission Recommendations Tracking Report

Commissioner Bester reviewed the recommendations on the tracking report.

Chair Davies suggested the Commission look again at the second item on the tracking report at the October meeting.

Ms. Pietrick explained the item is currently to be discussed at the November meeting per the workplan.

Chair Davies thought that would be fine.


Review and Discuss the 2023 City Manager Recommended Budget & Tax Levy

Finance Director Pietrick reviewed the 2023 City Manager recommended Budget and Tax Levy that was presented to the City Council.  She also reviewed changes staff received after the City Council meeting.

Chair Davies thought it seemed like property values are increasing that then to raise the same amount of money they should be able to lower the rate.  She indicated she was not quite clear on this.

Ms. Pietrick explained the estimate for the City-wide tax base she used in August was too high.  This is used to create the City tax rate.  She noted she now has the correct figure from the County and it was less than her original estimate.

Chair Davies asked if the median valued home changed and if it was recalculated based on the market value.

Ms. Pietrick indicated it did not and explained that also comes from the County and is looking strictly at the residential homesteaded property.  That did not change.  The piece she did not have in August was the actual tax base.  She indicated she estimated it and unfortunately she estimated it too high at that point.  Historically the City has gotten that data from the County by mid-August and the last two years it has been coming out later in August.  A few of the Finance Directors in Ramsey County have discussed kindly requesting the Ramsey County Tax office to get the City that data sooner.  Most of the other cities do not even present median value impact until their September meetings.

Chair Davies asked if the information published in the City News was correct.

Ms. Pietrick indicated it was not.

Commissioner Murray thought it will be a significant surprise for a lot of people that taxes will be going up that much.

Commissioner Bester explained to put that in some perspective, he was looking at his statements and the County is probably heading toward a three point something percent increase, school district will have a large increase because of the referendum and the City at a seven percent increase.

Commissioner Klein-Hegge indicated she read in the paper that Ramsey County is proposing 4.54 percent as a tax increase this year.

Chair Davies explained she was trying to understand how all of these numbers work because it seems like if there is a certain increase across the whole City and it is divided by the number of houses there that it would be less.

Ms. Pietrick explained the increase percentage does not get allocated that way, unfortunately.  She noted some properties went up in value and some less and then there are commercial properties, apartments, and all other property, which is in the City’s tax base and these all changed at different rates.

Commissioner Bester thought Chair Davies raised a good question and it seemed logical that if the median value increases the tax rate potentially could decrease but that is disconnected from the levy which is just a number of dollars.

Ms. Pietrick explained that is correct. The tax rate is the City’s dollars levied divided by the total property valuation within the City.  That is what creates the tax rate and the tax rate did go down.  The tax rate is then applied to the taxable market value of a residential property, more or less.  

Commissioner Bester asked if that would be a talking point.  He thought the talking points were excellent in terms of the per month did not overstate but the possible shock value with the rate going down or would that add to much to the talking points.

Ms. Pietrick explained some cities focus on the tax rate and others do not.  Roseville has historically used the median value residential property, which is what other cities use as well but again, some cities really focus on the tax rate.  The City does not certify the levy based on the tax rate; the City certifies the dollar amount.  The dollar amount is what the City needs to balance the budget.  

Chair Davies wondered what is the significance of the highlighted numbers in the reports the Commission received.

Ms. Pietrick reviewed the highlighted items in the reports disbursed to the Commission.  She indicated those were corrected from the previous reports.

Chair Davies indicated the budget does show the expected significant decline in the Fund Balance at the end of 2022.

Ms. Pietrick explained that is because the City using the Fund Balance in the Capital Project Funds for the most part.  The City is also using strategic use of the General Fund for one-time, infrequent projects as noted in the budget presentation.  Staff is also proposing utilizing the excess Cash Reserve Fund to infuse the Parks and Recreation Vehicle and Equipment Fund, which according to the CIP, needed a cash infusion and by infusing that now, it actually sustains the fund for the next seven to ten years.

Commissioner Bester asked Ms. Pietrick to explain fluctuation analysis.

Ms. Pietrick explained the City Council budget went down in the proposed budget because the 2022 budget had the visioning project in there as an expense and the revenue side was the reserves.  She explained that Administrative expenses went up due to the Compensation and Classification Study as well as the Strategic Plan and the recodification which the City is using reserves to offset those increases.  She explained the Police Admin budget increased due to the Housing Navigator budgeted for part of the year and a social worker and across a lot of these departments are the COLA and step increases.

Ms. Pietrick continued her review of the changes to the proposed budget.

Commissioner Klein-Hegge asked if there has been any feedback from the community about the proposed tax increase.

Ms. Pietrick explained she has not seen all of the feedback but has had a few phone calls and she actually talked to her neighbors at Night to Unite and at that point she did not know exactly where the City was at but most people she has talked to have been supportive.  Essentially an additional ten dollars a month the people were supportive of.  She did explain that was just the City portion of the increase and did not know what the County or School District had proposed for increases.  She explained she has not heard anything negative.

Commissioner Murray asked if it was a State Law or Ordinance that the City Attorney needed to attend City Council meetings because most of the time he just sits at the meeting.

Ms. Pietrick indicated the City Attorney is required to attend meetings but she did not know if it was a State Law or City Ordinance.  She explained the City Attorney is at the meeting to answer questions and provide legal advice to the Council.

Commissioner Murray asked if it would be feasible to have the City Attorney electronically connected to the meeting so staff could call him if the Council had a question.

Ms. Pietrick explained that would not change the amount the City pays for Attorney services.

Commissioner Murray thought if the City Attorney was in contact via phone rather than go to the meetings the City could negotiate a lower rate.

Commissioner Murray explained Country-wide there is a labor shortage situation and if there is an opportunity to cut down on required personnel than the City should do that.

Commissioner Klein-Hegge asked if staff would be looking at any potential areas for possible expense decreases or cuts to ease the burden on the taxpayer because she thought the seven percent and four percent with the County is pretty steep and has concerns about that.

Ms. Pietrick explained the budget staff started with is not the budget that is in front of the Council and Commission.  There were certain things that the City Manager could not support at this point in time because he was not prepared to bring in a levy increase as high as it started out to be.  She noted the levy increase started at eleven and half percent.  There were expenses cut and departments had been asked to revisit their budgets.  Certain things were deferred which does not help down the road but there were changes made on the expense side and then as she said staff used strategic use of the General Fund for specific items and applied the excess Cash Reserve Fund to bring the levy down even further to get to the seven percent.

Commissioner Bester asked if the City budgets to recover for vacancies.

Ms. Pietrick explained the City budgets for one hundred percent employment.  It does not budget a turnover or vacancy ratio.  She indicated most of the vacancies have been occurring in the Police Department or in Public Works.  Work still has to occur when a person leaves and generally that person has to be paid out any personal time off or vacation or comp. time.  While that job is vacant, overtime increases so what limited savings the City would get from a vacancy generally are eaten up by overtime.  If the City were to budget for vacancies and all of jobs would fill up the City would run into the issue of not having enough money within the budget to pay for the employees.

Commissioner Klein-Hegge asked if there are any other areas that could potentially be cut.  She wondered if anything has been identified.

Ms. Pietrick indicated she was not aware of any other areas.

Commissioner Klein-Hegge thought it was something that should be considered.

Ms. Pietrick reviewed with the Commission the staff budgeted with changes to the proposed budget to include a new position, some reclassifications, 2 part time increased to full time and the COLA/Step increases.

Commissioner Bester asked if leasing equipment would help the City to push the expense into the future.

Ms. Pietrick indicated it would not.  The interest rate the City would pay on leases is extremely high.  The City would be better off bonding for purchases.

Chair Davies thought if the Commission wanted to trim the budget they would need specific proposals if they wanted staff to take them out of the budget.  A lot of these increases are not optional to remove.

Commissioner Sagisser asked if the Commission found some things that should be shaved off the budget how would the Commission go about doing that and what would people be comfortable with.  Is there a percentage or an amount the Commission could recommend the budget get down to.

Ms. Pietrick indicated there are some cities that are budgeting a higher increase percentage than Roseville.

Chair Davies explained it is up to the Commission to make a recommendation.  She wondered if the Commission wanted to make a recommendation to cut the levy increase or accept it as proposed by the City Manager.

Commissioner Sagisser thought the Commission needed to figure out what should be changed in order to make a recommendation for change.

Commissioner Murray indicated he would lean towards keeping the levy increase to five percent because that is what the income increase has been.

Commissioner Bester asked what is likely to happen if the Finance Commission makes the increase at five percent.

Chair Davies indicated this is just a recommendation so the Council will do what they want.  If she made a prediction she thought the City Council will approve this as proposed by staff in September and then see what the reaction is from the citizens and then work down from there because the Council cannot increase the levy once approved for a lower amount.

Chair Davies explained the Commission could make a recommendation to the City Council to approve this in September as a not to exceed number but try to find ways to cut the levy increase closer to five percent.

Commissioner Klein-Hegge understood that ten dollars a month increase does not sound like much but when looking at a year that is a twelve-hundred-dollar tax increase for the City for the year and for some people that is pretty substantial and she did not know if their wages have increased to that same extent over the last year and on top of that Ramsey County will be increasing their tax by four and a half percent.  She wondered if staff could see if there are other places such as projects that could be put on hold because she thought it is going to be tough for a lot of people and has been a tough year.

Commissioner Murray moved to have staff try to get down to five percent.  

Commissioner Dahir indicated he would rather try to get down to six percent because of the COLA and other items that cannot be removed.

Commissioner Bester indicated he would be more inclined to push the City’s General Reserve Fund further rather than try to cut expenses.  He suspected staff has done a pretty good job of bringing expenses down and it is pretty hard to send a tough message to the community, especially around election time.

Chair Davies was not sure there is much more to shave off the budget without coming awfully close to that thirty-five threshold on the General Reserve Fund.

Commissioner Murray figured the City will have a larger property tax base in the coming years with the new buildings that have been built.  

Ms. Pietrick explained if the City Council agrees with the Commission recommendation they will direct staff to get to that level by the deadline.

Most of the Commission wanted to aim at the six percent level and using the General Reserve Fund.

Commissioner Murray moved, Commissioner Klein-Hegge seconded a motion to recommend to the City Council reducing the 2023 Budget to five or six percent increase because the community would feel more comfortable with the increase.  The motion carried unanimously.


Appoint Member to the Community Advisory Group for EnVISION Roseville

Finance Director Pietrick explained the City is establishing a Community Action Group (CAG) as part of the enVISION Roseville community visioning project.  The City would like a Commissioner from each Commission to participate on the CAG as a representative of their respective Commission.

Chair Davies volunteered to serve on the Community Action Group.


Staff Update
Ms. Pietrick updated the Commission on the Civic Campus Pre-Design that was presented to the City Council.  She noted it is coming back to the City Council in early October with more refined cost figures.

Chair Davies wondered if it would be possible to add this to the Commission’s October 11th meeting to take a look at those cost figures.

Ms. Pietrick indicated these will be rough estimates and these are still in the pre-design phase.

Commissioner Murray thought this would be bonded when the project starts.

Ms. Pietrick indicated sales tax dollars will be allocated to pay the debt serve costs for this project.


Identify Discussion Items for Future Meetings

Chair Davies stated the next agenda would include discussions on:

· Update on the Council adopted 2023 Preliminary Budget & Tax Levy
· Review and adopt a recommendation on the 2023 proposed utility rates


Adjourn

Commissioner Sagisser made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bester to adjourn.  The motion passed unanimously.  

Meeting adjourned at 8:12 p.m.
